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21.05.2020
Dear Parents and Carers,

Letter from CEO re: phased re-opening

We hope that you and your family are well and coping in these challenging and unprecedented times.

Our school has been open for the children of key workers and vulnerable children since the lockdown began on 23rd March, and staff have been supporting the home learning of children who have not been in school. We are very grateful to you for the support that you have provided for your child/children over this difficult period.

Following the government’s announcement of its intention to begin the phased opening of schools from 1st June 2020, Plymouth CAST Multi Academy Trust has taken the following decisions about the opening of its schools.

Plymouth CAST will only consider the opening of its schools once invited to do so by the government on or after the 1st June, 2020, and once the government’s 5 tests for moving to the next phase have been satisfied. Furthermore, each of our schools is required to complete a comprehensive risk assessment and planning process that will be approved by the Headteacher, Trust Education and Standards Manager, and Trust Director of Education before it is authorised to open.

The Trust will continue to work with our school leaders, staff, professional associations, local authorities, the Regional Schools Commissioner and government to ensure that the re-opening of our schools takes place at the right time and in the right way for the health, welfare and safety of our children, students and staff.

After careful consideration and extensive discussion, the Trust has directed it schools to begin its phased opening in the following way:

· In-school care provision for the children of key workers and vulnerable children from all year groups will continue.

· Any model of opening must include Year 6
· Where it is safe to do so provision must include Nursery, Reception and Year 1, or any safe combination of these year groups.

· No year group other than those specified by the government, N, R, Y1 and Y6 is able to return to school at this stage.

It is important to note that the Trust’s directive and the local planning decisions of the school may change due to guidance from the government, the local authority, Public Health England, and other appropriate agencies. The government’s date of 1st June for the phased re-opening of schools is only provisional and subject to the nature of the pandemic and national control measures as we approach that date.

School specific information:

We cannot eliminate the risk of infection but to minimise it at St Joseph’s we are following the DfE guidance. Below are some of the things we are doing to minimise the risk.
· Due to space and staffing we can only invite key worker, vulnerable children and Yr 6 children back to begin with. We may be able to offer places to other year groups later in the term depending on the guidance.
· Year 6 children who return must do so on a full time basis.

· Children are split into groups. No more than 10 in a group or 15 across the week.

· Children will not be able to change between groups.

· There will be no Breakfast or After School Club as we cannot keep the different groups apart.

· Each group will have at least two adults assigned to it. Adults cannot change between groups.

· Regular handwashing with soap, including before and after eating or after using the bathroom. 
· Hand sanitiser by all classroom doors for use when entering or exiting the classroom.

· Social distancing will be observed were possible for Yr 1-6. EYFS guidance states this is not possible with younger children.
· Desks where required in Yr 1-6 will be placed so children are 2m apart.

· Children are not to bring anything in to school except a lunch box and water bottle (clearly named). As children may well be used to eating at different times of the day they may be more hungry than usual so we suggest sending in extra snacks to begin with. Also, please be aware the delivery of milk and KS1 fruit has not restarted so that is not available.

· School dinners will be available to book on ParentPay as usual, unless you are in receipt of the food vouchers in which case you must provide a packed lunch.

· Lunches will be eaten in the classroom to avoid mixing of groups in the hall.  School dinners will be brought to the classroom by staff.
· Children in Yr1-6 will have all their equipment in plastic wallets, pens, pencils etc. so no sharing of resources.

· Once reading books have been read they will then be put in a separate box which is not used for over a week.
· Soft furnishings such as cuddly toys and cushions will be removed as they can’t effectively be wiped down after every session.

· Classroom doors and windows will be open as much as possible (not fire doors).
· In the main corridor the library will be closed and a one way system created.

· There will be staggered start and finish times – key workers as usual 8.55-3.30pm (unless otherwise booked).  We are encouraging parents to just request their working hours so staffing is more manageable.
             Year 6 start time – 8.45am and finish at 3.15pm


On the first morning please bring your child to the playground where they will be met 
by a member of staff and told which group to go to.


Parents are requested to drop off and collect promptly, please do not stay longer than 
necessary. Only one parent per child at drop off or collection.
· We will be using the outside as much as possible but the playground and field will be sectioned so groups can be outside at the same time but not mix.

· Our wooden playground equipment will be taped off as we cannot effectively clean it between each use.

· No parents or visitors on the patios or in the main building, only the office.
· Visitors to the office must queue outside so there is no more than one in at any one time. Queuing outside at 2m apart.

· Uniform is required for all children in school after 1st June but we ask that the children wear trainers instead of school shoes as then they can do PE etc. Guidance encourages clothes worn in school to be washed everyday if possible.
· No PE kit is to be brought into school.

· Parents who choose not to send their child back to school will not be fined. However, please let us know as usual if your child is unwell.
· If anyone is showing any symptoms of Coronavirus they must not come into school. We ask that parents tell school asap if anyone in their family develops symptoms. 

The main symptoms of coronavirus are:

high temperature – this means you feel hot to touch on your chest or back (you do not need to measure your temperature)

new, continuous cough – this means coughing a lot for more than an hour, or 3 or more coughing episodes in 24 hours (if you usually have a cough, it may be worse than usual)

loss or change to your sense of smell or taste – this means you've noticed you cannot smell or taste anything, or things smell or taste different to normal

· Any staff or child showing symptoms at school will be isolated and sent home asap. If they then have a positive Coronavirus test, everybody in their group will be sent home to isolate for 14 days (unless they are tested and negative in which case they can return).  Testing is not compulsory, it is up to the individual. Testing is now available for everyone over 5 years old.

· PPE will not be worn unless close intimate care/first aid is needed or someone is showing symptoms.
· The EYFS curriculum is still in place as it has been throughout. However, the curriculum for Years 1-6 has been suspended until September. Learning will continue in school but it will be focussed on the wider curriculum and more project based e.g. more outside time, art, PE etc. At the beginning there will be a heavy focus on well-being and we are aware children will be more tired than usual in the first couple of weeks.
I hope the sharing of our plans is useful for you. As always they may change as guidance changes but please be assured that we are doing everything we can to keep your children safe and supported. I would be grateful if you could talk through some of the changes with your children before they return so they are aware of what to expect.
Thank you to all the keyworker parents who have returned forms we have booked your children’s places.

Year 6 parents please email us if you will not be sending your child in on 1st June. That will enable us to plan the groups more effectively.
We are very grateful to you for your support and understanding as we try to manage this situation in the best interests of our children, families, staff and the national COVID-19 recovery plan.

Yours sincerely,
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Nicky Taylor-Bashford
CEO, Plymouth CAST



Headteacher
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